

ISSUE BRIEF

Decoupling/Reshoring versus Dual Circulation:

Competing Strategies for Security and Influence

APRIL 2021

HUNG TRAN

he strategic competition between the United States and China has slowly bifurcated the world economy into two ecosystems of economic and trade activities—a process described in the September 2020 Atlantic Council issue brief "One World, Two Systems Take Shape during the Pandemic." Each side has developed a strategy to compete for security and influence in the new world landscape. The West—including the United States—has adopted a combination of decoupling economic activities from China and reshoring back to the home country—with different scopes, degrees of urgency, and industry emphases by different countries. For its part, China has articulated a "dual circulation" policy to guide its economic development in its 2021-25 Five-Year Plan and beyond. What are the concrete elements of each approach and how have they been implemented in the past four years? How will they affect the United States, China, and the global economy in general?

I. DECOUPLING AND RESHORING

In the United States and more generally the West, the idea of decoupling economic activities from China germinated from growing anti-globalization sentiment. The anti-globalization feeling gathered force after the Great Financial Crisis in 2007-08 and the following Great Recession—when it became clear that the top 10 percent of the population had accumulated even more wealth while most working people endured stagnant wages with little savings. This feeling of being left behind by globalization has fueled a rising wave of populism in many Western countries,

The **GeoEconomics Center** works at the nexus of economics, finance, and foreign policy with the goal of helping shape a better global economic future. The Center is organized around three pillars - Future of Capitalism, Future of Money, and the

Hung Tran, "'One World, Two Systems' Takes Shape during the Pandemic," Atlantic Council, January 19, 2021, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depth-research-reports/issue-brief/one-world-two-systems-takes-shape-during-the-pandemic/.



Xiangchen Zhang (L) Chinese Ambassador to the WTO speaks with Keith Rockwell, Director of Information of the WTO at the start of the General Council meeting at the World Trade Organization (WTO) in Geneva, Switzerland, July 26, 2018. REUTERS/Denis Balibouse

eventually contributing to the United Kingdom's (UK's) vote for Brexit and the success of Donald Trump's presidential campaign, both in 2016. Trump struck a chord with many working Americans when he identified globalization and free trade as having caused the hollowing out of the US manufacturing base, resulting in manufacturing unemployment and the Rust Belt, and promoted "America First" as a response. From this starting point and with his fixation on the US trade deficit as a measure of the loss the United States has suffered as a result of decades of globalization, Trump quickly turned his attention to China as the major offender, having engaged in unfair trade practices including theft and forced transfer of technologies to the disadvantage of the United States. Anti-globalization sentiment in the United States has been channeled largely through anti-Chinese unilateral policy actions.

TRADE WAR

The first spate of actions involved unilateral tariffs on a range of imports from China, starting in 2018 and using Section 301 of the 1974 Trade Act against unfair trade practices damaging to the United States.² After several rounds of tariff hikes and the signing of the "phase one" trade deal in January 2020, US tariffs on \$370 billion in Chinese goods stood at an average of 19.3 percent—ranging from 7.5 percent to 25 percent. The United States has also imposed tariffs on imports of steel (20 percent) and aluminum (10 percent) from China, Europe, and elsewhere, under authority of Section 232 of the Trade Expansion Act of 1962 against threats to US national security. China has reacted by raising tariffs on \$75 billion in US goods at an average rate of 20.3 percent, but has cut tariffs on imports

² Chad P. Brown, "US-China Trade War Tariffs: An Up-to-Date Chart," Peterson Institute for International Economics, August 4, 2020, https://www.piie.com/research/piie-charts/us-china-trade-war-tariffs-date-chart.

from non-US members of the World Trade Organization (WTO) to an average of 6.7 percent (from 8 percent previously). China has complained to the WTO about the United States' unilateral imposition of tariffs, and the WTO has ruled that the United States' actions are illegal.3 In addition, complaints by the European Union (EU) and several other countries regarding the US tariffs on steel and aluminum are still pending at the WTO. These WTO rulings and complaints remain symbolic at present since the United States has rejected them and the Appellate Body is inoperative—so no final decisions can be reached. While there are many indications that the Joseph R. Biden Jr. administration will maintain the tariffs on Chinese goods-not least due to anti-Chinese sentiment in Congress—the steel and aluminum tariffs, especially on European countries, could conceivably be lifted sooner as a gesture of goodwill toward the United States' transatlantic allies.4

TECH WAR

The US-Sino trade war using tariffs has quickly expanded to encompass a tech war, triggered by US concerns about the leading role of Huawei, a Chinese high-tech company with the largest global market share in infrastructure and equipment for 5G (fifth-generation) technology. The concern is that Huawei uses its 5G equipment embedded in telecommunication networks in the United States and other countries to collect intelligence and turn it over to the Chinese authorities—a concern exacerbated by the passing of China's National Intelligence Law in 2017. In addition, the United States has been worried about losing its leading positions in critical technologies. Consequently, it has moved to exclude Huawei and other Chinese high-tech companies like ZTE from being used in US telecom infrastructure, and pushed its allies to do the same. More generally, the United States has proposed a

"Clean Network" solution to other countries, promoting the use of non-Chinese equipment in telecom networks on national security grounds.

The United States also passed the Foreign Investment Risk Review Management Act in 2018 to strengthen the Committee on Foreign Investment in the United States (CFIUS) and scrutinize more stringently inward investment, mainly from China, with a broadened mandate.⁵ Basically, instead of focusing on investment projects in a few critical areas resulting in majority control by a foreign company, the CFIUS will screen a wider range of cases that give a foreign company access to nonpublic information (for example, through representation on the board of the recipient company). Several US allies have followed suit. The EU has passed a regulation to establish a framework to screen foreign direct investments (FDI) into the Union, including by better coordinating members' screening mechanisms.⁶ The UK has legislated a National Security and Investment Bill to strengthen the screening of foreign investment.⁷ The bill is presently going through its third reading in Parliament. Japan has also tightened entry by foreign investors in twelve strategic sectors.8

Another recently passed law, the Export Control Reform Act (2018), has tightened the US export control regime, mainly by extending the Entity List of foreign companies and entities for which US persons need to obtain a license to do business with. By now, the Entity List and the Military End User List contain the names of more than four hundred Chinese companies and address a wide range of critical areas, reaching beyond telecommunications to include military and dual-use technologies, which are deemed to pose risks to national security. The ban on doing business with companies on those lists has been extended to cover exports to China by non-US companies using US technologies and inputs.

³ Jamey Keaten, "US Tariffs on China Are Illegal, Says World Trade Body," Associated Press, September 15, 2020, https://apnews.com/article/global-trade-china-archive-donald-trump-58a89252300408e255ed3a9a26004091.

⁴ Rick Newman, "Biden May Leave Trump's China Tariffs in Place," *Yahoo! Finance*, February 23, 2021, https://finance.yahoo.com/news/biden-may-leave-trumps-china-tariffs-in-place-201328100.html.

^{5 &}quot;The Committee on Foreign Investment in the United States (CFIUS)," US Department of the Treasury, accessed March 4, 2021, https://home.treasury.gov/policy-issues/international/the-committee-on-foreign-investment-in-the-united-states-cfius.

⁶ European Commission, "MEMO - Frequently Asked Questions on Regulation (EU) 2019/452 Establishing a Framework for the Screening of Foreign Direct Investments into the Union," October 9, 2020, https://trade.ec.europa.eu/doclib/docs/2019/june/tradoc_157945.pdf.

Ben Smith, Louisa Brooke-Holland, Oliver Bennett, and Steve Browning, "National Security and Investment Bill 2019-21," House of Commons Library, United Kingdom Parliament, March 4, 2021, https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-8784/.

⁸ Mariko Kodaki, "Japan Tightens Entry of Foreign Investors in 12 Strategic Sectors," *Nikkei Asia*, February 20, 2020, https://asia.nikkei.com/Economy/Japan-tightens-entry-of-foreign-investors-in-12-strategic-sectors.

⁹ Ian F. Fergusson, "Export Controls: Key Challenges," Congressional Research Service, January 14, 2021, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF1154.

DECOUPLING AND CONTAINMENT

The measures described above are used to selectively decouple the United States from China-mainly in targeted high-tech areas and, as a result of the Covid-19 pandemic, in critical pharmaceutical and medical products. The main objective is to shift production of those goods back to the United States ("reshoring") or to countries viewed as friendly and trustworthy to reduce reliance on China and minimize risks to national security. In addition, technological decoupling can also be seen as an effort by the United States to contain China, cutting off its access to US advanced technologies and therefore delaying or derailing its rise to a position where it would be able to challenge the United States technologically and militarily. In this vein, the Trump administration banned US portfolio investment in Chinese companies suspected of having ties with the military or exploiting slave labor in Xinjiang.

It appears that the Biden administration will maintain a tough line on China. It has reaffirmed the view that China is the "most serious competitor" of the United States, and indicated that the current array of tech sanctions on China will stay in place for now. It has also planned to unveil a modular approach to forming alliances with different groups of "techno-democracies" around specific issues of interest to each group—from artificial intelligence (AI) to 5G to export controls—to counter China's tech ambitions. More generally, it has promised to undertake a critical review of supply chains in key sectors with the view to reducing dependency on China.

In addition to making it more difficult for US companies to do business with China (through tariffs) and with Chinese companies on the Entity and Military End User Lists, the Trump administration and Congress made a range of proposals to increase taxes on US companies' profits derived from Chinese businesses, and to cut taxes and relax regulations for US companies relocating production facilities back home. However, not many of those ideas have been officially adopted so far.

There have also been talks about forming a T12 group of techno-democracies and there is a proposal from the EU to form a Trade and Technology Council with the United States, all aiming to coordinate tech policies as well as research and development (R&D) efforts within a group of like-minded countries to counter China's digital authoritarianism.¹⁴ Again, it remains to be seen how far these ideas will move forward under the Biden administration.

OUTCOME OF THE TRADE WAR

After four years, the outcome of the trade war using tariffs is becoming clear: The United States seems to have suffered worse consequences than China. According to a recent study commissioned by the US-China Business Council, the trade war has hurt the US economy and failed to achieve major policy goals—resulting in a peak loss of 245,000 jobs.¹⁵ Specifically, the US tariffs have been paid, not by China as the Trump administration claimed, but by US importers and consumers, especially companies using imported steel, aluminum, and other intermediate inputs whose prices have been lifted by the tariffs. Employment in the US steel and aluminum industries has increased a little bit, but employment in other manufacturing sectors using steel and aluminum has fallen more—resulting in a reduction in manufacturing employment compared with what could have been without the tariffs.

The White House, "Remarks by President Biden on America's Place in the World," United States Government, February 4, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2021/02/04/remarks-by-president-biden-on-americas-place-in-the-world/; John D. McKinnon, "U.S. to Impose Sweeping Rule Aimed at China Technology Threats," *Wall Street Journal*, February 26, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-to-impose-sweeping-rule-aimed-at-chinatechnology-threats-11614362435?st=oxq1ckOnfgsroyg&reflink=article_copyURL_share.

¹¹ Bob Davis, "U.S. Enlists Allies to Counter China's Technology Push," *Wall Street Journal*, February 28, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-enlists-allies-to-counter-chinas-technology-push-11614524400?st=2ea7mba3gh2kn7n&reflink=article_copyURL_share.

¹² The White House, "Executive Order on America's Supply Chains," United States Government, February 24, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2021/02/24/executive-order-on-americas-supply-chains/.

¹³ Wiley Law, "Summary of Recently Proposed Reshoring, Manufacturing, and Buy America Initiatives," updated May 19, 2020, https://www.wiley.law/assets/htmldocuments/summary-of-recently-proposed-reshoring-manufacturing-and-buy-america-initiatives.pdf.

^{14 &}quot;Time to Unite T-12 of Techno-Democracies vs. Digital Authoritarianism," *Democracy Digest*, October 15, 2020, https://www.demdigest.org/time-to-unite-t-12-of-techno-democracies-vs-digital-authoritarianism/; European Commission, *EU-US: A New Transatlantic Agenda for Global Change*, December 2, 2020, https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip 20 2279.

¹⁵ The US-China Business Council and Oxford Economics, *The US-China Economic Relationship: A Crucial Partnership at a Critical Juncture*, January 2020, https://www.uschina.org/sites/default/files/the_us-china_economic_relationship_-a_a_crucial_partnership_at_a_critical_juncture.pdf.



Corn and soybean farmer Don Swanson prepares to harvest his corn crop as he and other lowa farmers struggle with the effects of weather and ongoing tariffs resulting from the trade war between the United States and China that continue to effect agricultural business in Eldon, Iowa U.S. October 4, 2019. Picture taken October 4, 2019. REUTERS/Kia Johnson

A recent report by the Brookings Institution put it succinctly: "the tariffs forced American companies to accept lower profit margins, cut wages and jobs for US workers, defer potential wage hikes or expansions, and raise prices for American consumers and companies." In addition, while the US goods trade deficit with China shrunk by 26 percent to \$311.8 billion from 2018 to 2020, the total deficit increased by 3.8 percent during the same period to \$904.9 billion—or by about 25 percent since President Trump took office in 2017. This confirms the point many economists have made that focusing on bilateral trade deficits is not meaningful and that tariffs just divert trade and trade imbalances to other countries, without reducing the overall trade deficit. By contrast, China's trade surplus rose to a record high of \$535 billion in 2020,

especially in the second half of that year as its economy was the first among those of major countries to recover smartly from the pandemic, and was therefore in a position to meet foreign demand for many goods.¹⁸

In terms of the phase one trade deal, China has purchased about \$100 billion (or 58 percent) of the \$173 billion in covered products pledged for 2020—and is halfway through the \$200 billion (above 2017 baseline levels) committed for 2020-21.¹⁹ It remains to be seen if the Biden administration will still hold China to its commitments to increase purchases by \$200 billion by the end of 2021. As part of the deal, China has also opened market access for foreign institutions in three sectors—asset management (worth \$14.6 trillion), life insurance (with gross

¹⁶ Ryan Hass and Abraham Denmark, "More Pain than Gain: How the US-China Trade War Hurt America," Brookings Institute, August 25, 2020, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2020/08/07/more-pain-than-gain-how-the-us-china-trade-war-hurt-america/.

Robert Delaney, "US Trade Deficit with China Has Dropped since Trump Launched Trade War," South China Morning Post, February 6, 2021, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/3120807/us-trade-deficit-china-drops-donald-trump-launched-trade-war.

¹⁸ Joe McDonald, "China 2020 Exports Up despite Virus; Surplus Surges to \$535B," Associated Press, January 14, 2021, https://apnews.com/article/business-global-trade-coronavirus-pandemic-china-economy-abed445292f4616fa468fce755a1d61d.

¹⁹ Chad P. Brown, "US-China Phase One Tracker: China's Purchases of US Goods," Peterson Institute for International Economics, March 2, 2021, https://www.piie.com/research/piie-charts/us-china-phase-one-tracker-chinas-purchases-us-goods.

written premiums of \$393 billion in 2018), and banking (with total assets worth \$48 trillion), including allowing wholly owned foreign affiliates in asset management.

OUTCOME OF THE TECH WAR

In contrast to the trade war, the tech war—which involves investment and import and export controls of high-tech goods will probably have a broader and longer-lasting impact on China and the rest of the world. These restrictive measures have caused considerable difficulties for targeted Chinese companies, probably delaying their business plans for several years. Specifically, Huawei and ZTE equipment has been banned from the 5G telecom networks of the United States and other countries including the UK, Sweden, Australia, Japan, India, and Poland as well as being restricted to noncritical areas of the telecom networks of several more countries. More generally, the ban on US companies and non-US companies using US technologies and other inputs in producing goods sold to China has disrupted to varying extents the business operations of Chinese companies included in the lists. Of particular concern to Chinese companies is their curtailed access to high-end semiconductor microchips. This is a very vulnerable "choke point" for China as it relies on imports to meet over 80 percent of domestic demand for semiconductor products—China's own production accounts for 7 percent of the global total but its demand makes up 33 percent of the global total.²⁰ In 2020, China stepped up its imports of computer chips to \$350 billion (a 14.6 percent increase over 2019) in an effort to build up an inventory of the products subject to the ban.²¹ The US ban covers practically all of its foreign sources—including especially the market leader in global foundries (which actually manufactures computer chips), Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company (TSMC), and even the Chinese company Semiconductor Manufacturing International Corporation (SMIC).

China has reacted by launching several projects to boost domestic R&D and accelerate the development of its manufacturing capability in advanced semiconductors and other high-tech products to reduce its vulnerability to US actions. Furthermore, China has also strengthened its screening of foreign investment



Flags of Taiwan and Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Co (TSMC) are displayed next to its headquarters in Hsinchu, Taiwan October 5, 2017. Picture taken October 5, 2017. REUTERS/Eason Lam

on national security grounds; established a list of unreliable companies to be monitored and possibly sanctioned; and allowed Chinese companies to sue for damages caused by foreign companies complying with US or international sanctions against China. The US sanctions and China's countermeasures have led many non-US companies to find ways to separate the supply chains in their US and Chinese businesses, so as not to get caught in the US-Sino conflict. In short, technological decoupling will raise costs and reduce efficiency in the global economy. This will foster a bifurcation of technological and manufacturing activities into US and Chinese ecosystems. In particular, the decoupling in data and standards, which have become the areas of contention, will have a significant impact in the development of new technologies, according to many observers.²²

Basically, tech decoupling, even if targeted, will be costly to all parties. It will disrupt and delay China's high-tech production and progress. According to a recent report by the US Chamber of Commerce and the Rhodium Group, tech decoupling also costs the United States in terms of lost sales and market share, results in smaller economies of scale including in R&D, and

²⁰ Che Pan, "Top China Policymaker Offers Strategy to Break US 'Stranglehold' in Tech," South China Morning Post, January 26, 2021, https://www.scmp.com/tech/olicy/article/3119294/us-china-tech-war-beijings-top-policy-official-lays-out-strategy.

²¹ Masha Borak, "China Made More Chips in 2020, but Also Imported More," South China Morning Post, January 19, 2021, https://www.scmp.com/tech/policy/article/3118327/china-boosts-semiconductor-production-2020-imports-keep-apace.

²² The European Union Chamber of Commerce in China in Partnership with MERICS (Mercator Institute for China Studies), *Decoupling: Severed Ties and Patchwork Globalisation*, 2021, https://merics.org/sites/default/files/2021-01/Decoupling_EN.pdf.



A Lynas Corp worker walks past sacks of rare earth concentrate waiting to be shipped to Malaysia, at Mount Weld, northeast of Perth, Australia August 23, 2019. Picture taken August 23. REUTERS/Melanie Burton

strengthens competitors—especially in industries like aviation, semiconductors, chemicals, and medical devices.²³ Furthermore, it should be kept in mind that, while not guaranteed, China's efforts to develop domestic capabilities to replace the banned US technologies and products could eventually bear fruit. In that case, US influences will be weakened as China becomes independent of US technologies, and is increasingly able to drive the Sino-centric ecosystem. To minimize vulnerability to US extraterritorial sanctions, many non-US companies could also seek to use non-US technologies and inputs to produce for China and other countries sanctioned by the United States. If these possibilities materialize, that would reduce world demand for US advanced technologies and products. Containment can work both ways!

RESHORING

The reshoring effort has produced mixed results. A reshoring index (defined as the percentage of manufacturing imports to gross domestic manufacturing output) developed by the consulting firm Kearny for the United States shows a decline to 12.1 percent in 2019 from 13.1 percent in the previous year.²⁴ However, this represents a single data point and more observations are needed before concluding that a downward trend in manufacturing imports can be established. In any event, the overall impression so far is that many international corporations have shifted some of their production activities from China, but this is consistent with a broader trend of diversification from China—including by Chinese companies. Dubbed "China Plus

²³ Rhodium Group and the US Chamber of Commerce China Center, *Understanding US-China Decoupling: Macro Trends and Industry Impacts*, 2021, https://www.uschamber.com/sites/default/files/024001_us_china_decoupling_report_fin.pdf.

^{44 &}quot;Trade War Spurs Sharp Reversal in 2019 Reshoring Index, Foreshadowing COVID-19 Test of Supply Chain Resilience," Kearney, accessed March 5, 2021, https://www.kearney.com/operations-performance-transformation/us-reshoring-index/full-report.

One," this strategy is popular among many companies that have invested in China and has been in motion for the last ten years or so, driven by rising labor costs in China.²⁵ This accounts for the fact that most of the diversification moves have been to countries with lower production costs relative to China—such as Vietnam, Malaysia, Indonesia, and Mexico (thanks to its membership in the United States-Mexico-Canada trade agreement)—rather than back to their home countries in the United States or Europe.²⁶ In a targeted effort, Japan launched a reshoring fund worth ¥243 billion (\$2.3 billion) to help its companies repatriate—but the fund is minuscule compared with the stock of Japanese FDI in China—estimated to be \$130 billion—so nothing much has come of it. Moreover, any repatriated manufacturing activity will likely be performed to a large extent by robots instead of humans, limiting the extent to which manufacturing jobs will be created—a goal sought by Western policy makers.²⁷

Basically, given the fact that modern production has been globally integrated, relying on sourcing numerous inputs from many countries depending on their comparative advantages, it makes more sense to think of the movements in production bases as diversifying from concentration risks in China rather than moving everything back to the home country.²⁸

One example of the potential for, and the international dimension of, the decoupling/reshoring approach is the case of rare earths—a group of seventeen minerals critical to the production of many high-tech and defense-related goods. China used to practically monopolize the mining and processing of rare earths, accounting for 98 percent of their global production in 2010. China has been willing to weaponize its exports of rare earths, as it did during its dispute with Japan over a group of small islands in the sea between the two countries in 2010. In response, to develop a non-

Chinese supply chain in rare earths, Japan Oil, Gas and Metals National Corporation, a state-owned enterprise, funded Australian company Lynas Rare Earths Ltd. to extract rare earths at the Mount Weld mine in Australia and process them in Malaysia, producing twenty thousand metric tons a year—much more than the five hundred tons per year the US Defense Department needs.²⁹ In addition, the Pentagon has funded other groups to produce and process rare earths at the Mountain Pass mine in the United States. As a result of those developments, China's share of global rare earths production fell to 58 percent in 2020.

In any event, despite the ongoing debate about reshoring, FDI continues to flow into China, helping it surpass the United States in terms of FDI inflow in 2020—\$163 billion versus \$134 billion for the United States.³⁰ It is also noteworthy that outward FDI from China to other countries has risen substantially in recent years, almost matching the magnitude of the inward FDI flows—reflecting a move overseas by Chinese companies. Portfolio capital inflows into China also reached a record level of more than \$160 billion in 2020, driven by large inflows to China's domestic fixed income markets following liberalization moves by the authorities.³¹

BIDEN'S APPROACH

Under the Biden administration, selective decoupling efforts in security-sensitive technologies and critical healthcare products will probably be maintained and refined. The reshoring efforts will fit into the "Build Back Better" agenda to invest in infrastructure and training and provide other incentives to revive the US manufacturing base and improve its productivity. Or, as President Biden said, "We will compete from a position of strength by building

²⁵ Kyodo, "Foreign Firms Look to Reduce Reliance on China, Poll Shows," *South China Morning Post*, February 7, 2021, https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/3120881/foreign-firms-look-reduce-reliance-china-poll-shows.

Ana Swanson and Jim Tankersley, "Companies May Move Supply Chains out of China, but Not Necessarily to the U.S.," New York Times, July 22, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/22/business/companies-may-move-supply-chains-out-of-china-but-not-necessarily-to-the-us.html?referringSource=articleShare.

[&]quot;Japan Sets Aside ¥243.5 Billion to Help Firms Shift Production out of China," Japan Times, April 9, 2020, https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2020/04/09/business/japan-sets-aside-%C2%A5243-5-billion-help-firms-shift-production-china/; Molly Moore, "Japan: FDI Stock in Asia by Country or Region 2019," Statista, December 15, 2020, https://www.statista.com/statistics/811180/japan-outward-fdi-stock-asia-by-country/; Brooke Sutherland, "Manufacturers Are Coming Home. Are U.S. Workers Ready?" Bloomberg, September 4, 2020, https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2020-09-04/manufacturing-jobs-from-reshoring-will-be-different.

²⁸ Willy C. Shih, "Bringing Manufacturing Back to the U.S. Is Easier Said than Done," *Harvard Business Review*, February 1, 2021, https://hbr.org/2020/04/bringing-manufacturing-back-to-the-u-s-is-easier-said-than-done.

²⁹ David Fickling, "China's Weaponization of Rare Earths Is Bound to Backfire," BloombergQuint, February 23, 2021, https://www.bloombergquint.com/opinion/china-weaponizing-rare-earths-technology-will-probably-backfire.

³⁰ United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, "Global FDI Flows Down 42% in 2020," Investment Trends Monitor, January 2021, https://unctad.org/system/files/official-document/diaeiainf2021d1_en.pdf?utm_source=World+Investment+Network+(WIN)&utm_campaign=495b19d68a-EMAIL_CAMPAIGN_2017_05_22_COPY_01&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_646aa30cd0-495b19d68a-70027757.

³¹ Jonathan Fortun, "IIF Capital Flows Tracker – December 2020 Back from the Brink," Institute of International Finance, January 5, 2021, https://www.iif.com/Portals/0/Files/content/IIF_Capital%20Flows%20Tracker_Jan21.pdf.

back better at home."³² Concretely, he just signed an executive order to strengthen Buy American provisions for the federal government (however, the order's impact is likely to be minimal as about 96 percent of federal procurement is already domestically sourced), and reaffirmed his support for the Jones Act, which mandates that only US-flag vessels carry cargo between US ports (even though many economists have long criticized this as being costly for US and international trade).³³ The administration has also made clear that its focus is on increasing jobs and wages in the United States, instead of pushing China to open markets for major US financial services companies or concluding new trade agreements—as part of its foreign affairs and trade policy designed to work for the middle class.³⁴

II. CHINA'S DUAL CIRCULATION STRATEGY

In response to the US-initiated trade and tech wars and under pressure from the Covid-19 pandemic, China has articulated a "dual circulation" strategy to guide its economic development in its 2021-25 Five-Year Plan, as part of its efforts to achieve long-term objectives set for 2035. While some observers in the West have dismissed this as sloganeering, or just another name for import substitution, the dual circulation approach actually builds upon previous policy initiatives to address China's "unbalanced, uncoordinated and unsustainable" growth pattern that former Premier Wen Jiabao succinctly warned about in his speech in 2013. China also seeks to generate synergies between international and domestic economic activities to promote overall growth.

Essentially, China's leaders have tried to rebalance their economy to reduce the country's dependence on fixed asset investment and export as key engines of growth in favor of stronger private domestic consumption including of services. Much progress has been made in these rebalancing efforts, but more remains to be done. Foreign trade in terms of exports plus imports has declined as a share of China's gross domestic product (GDP) from a peak of 65 percent in 2006 to 35 percent at present—a ratio just a bit higher than the United States' 27.5 percent, but much lower than 90.7 percent for the EU.37 Meanwhile, domestic consumption in China accounted for 39.1 percent of GDP in 2019, having risen from 30.6 percent in 2010, and the service sector has grown significantly in recent decades to account for 46 percent of GDP.³⁸ Nevertheless, both of these ratios are still much lower than those in most other countries. Generally speaking, it is important to note that these rebalancing efforts have been consistent with long-standing policy recommendations by international organizations such as the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and the World Bank.

In addition, the dual circulation strategy aims to balance globalization with self-sufficiency, which a recent Center for Strategic and International Studies' report referred to as "hedged integration." Basically, China wants to encourage globalization—to access international markets for capital (especially FDI), financial services (especially asset management skills), and high technology to benefit China but on terms acceptable to it—while at the same time promoting self-reliance, especially in technology, to reduce its vulnerability to foreign (in particular US) pressures and to international economic and financial cyclical fluctuations generating negative spillover effects.

³² The White House, "Remarks by President Biden on America's Place in the World," United States Government, February 4, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2021/02/04/remarks-by-president-biden-on-americas-place-in-the-world/.

³³ The White House, "President Biden to Sign Executive Order Strengthening Buy American Provisions, Ensuring Future of America Is Made in America by All of America's Workers," United States Government, January 25, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/01/25/president-biden-to-sign-executive-order-strengthening-buy-american-provisions-ensuring-future-of-america-is-made-in-america-by-all-of-americas-workers/; William Alan Reinsch, "Buy American," Center for Strategic and International Studies, October 5, 2020, https://www.csis.org/analysis/buy-american.

³⁴ The White House, "Remarks by President Biden on America's Place in the World."

³⁵ Zoey Zhang, "What Is China's Dual Circulation Strategy?" AMCHAM Shanghai, December 22, 2020, https://www.amcham-shanghai.org/en/article/what-chinas-dual-circulation-strategy.

Tania Branigan, "China's Wen Jiabao Signs Off with Growth Warning," *Guardian*, March 5, 2013, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/mar/05/china-wen-iiabao-growth-warning.

[&]quot;China Trade to GDP Ratio 1960-2021," MacroTrends, 2021, https://www.macrotrends.net/countries/CHN/china/trade-gdp-ratio; "U.S. Trade to GDP Ratio 1970-2021," MacroTrends, 2021, https://www.macrotrends.net/countries/USA/united-states/trade-gdp-ratio; "European Union Trade to GDP Ratio 1970-2021," MacroTrends, 2021, https://www.macrotrends.net/countries/EUU/european-union/trade-gdp-ratio.

^{38 &}quot;China Private Consumption: % of GDP," CEIC, 2019, https://www.ceicdata.com/en/indicator/china/private-consumption--of-nominal-gdp; Prableen Bajpai, "China's GDP Examined: A Service-Sector Surge," *Investopedia*, August 28, 2020, https://www.investopedia.com/articles/investing/103114/chinas-gdp-examined-servicesector-surge.asp.

³⁹ ude Blanchette and Andrew Polk, "Dual Circulation and China's New Hedged Integration Strategy," Center for Strategic and International Studies, February 22, 2021, https://www.csis.org/analysis/dual-circulation-and-chinas-new-hedged-integration-strategy.



ASEAN leaders are seen on a screen as they attend the 4th Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership Summit as part of the 37th ASEAN Summit in Hanoi, Vietnam November 15, 2020. REUTERS/Kham

INTERNATIONAL CIRCULATION

One leg of the dual circulation strategy is international circulation. The main objective here is to diversify China's foreign trade to reduce its reliance on any one country, especially the United States. China has made good progress on this front with its foreign trade well diversified geographically. Specifically, during the past four years of trade war, China has raised tariffs on US goods in retaliation to US moves but has reduced tariffs on non-US trading partners and increased imports of soybeans from Brazil and Argentina. Recently, China signed two major agreements to encourage the shift from the United States—namely, the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership with Asia and the Comprehensive Agreement on Investment with the EU. It has also upgraded its free trade agreement (FTA) with New Zealand to extend coverage to new sectors and abolish tariffs on most goods; tried to revive the trilateral FTA negotiations with Japan and South Korea;

expressed its intention to negotiate entry to the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership; and reaffirmed its commitments to the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI).⁴⁰ Consequently, China's trade with the United States has declined while trade with other countries has increased, boosting China's foreign trade overall, and increasing its trade surplus. In fact, the United States became the third-ranked trading counterpart to China with a two-way trading volume of RMB 4.06 trillion (\$628 billion—about 14 percent of China's foreign trade) in 2020, behind the Association of Southeast Asian Nations and the EU, which were slightly ahead.⁴¹ However, each of the three blocs pales in comparison with China's trading volume of RMB 9.3 trillion (\$1.4 trillion) with the BRI participating countries. Overall, this represents a "politically correct" ranking of trading counterparts from China's point of view.

More importantly, China has also wanted to improve the quality of its foreign trade in terms of raising the share of domestic

^{40 &}quot;New Zealand and China Upgrade Free Trade Agreement," RNZ News, January 26, 2021, https://www.rnz.co.nz/news/political/435211/new-zealand-and-china-upgrade-free-trade-agreement; Kinling Lo, "Can China, Japan and South Korea Follow RCEP with Their Own Free-Trade Deal?" South China Morning Post, November 28, 2020, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3111754/can-china-japan-and-south-korea-follow-rcep-their-own-free.

^{41 &}quot;ASEAN Becomes China's Largest Trading Partner in 2020, with 7% Growth," Global Times, January 14, 2021, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202101/1212785. shtml.

value added in its exports—in other words, moving up the value chain in exports. This goal was flagged in the "Made in China 2025" plan launched in 2015 targeting ten critical sectors—aiming to raise the share of domestically produced key components from 40 percent in 2020 to 75 percent by the end of the plan.⁴² In general, China seems to have made good progress in its efforts to increase local content, having reduced the share of foreign value added in its exports—by 3.5 percentage points during 2014-18 to around 15 percent currently, similar to the United States and below the global average.43 Furthermore, China has been able to increase the share of its own value added in the exports of third countries to around 30 percent, a bit less than the United States but ahead of Germany. This has helped China capture more value in international trade for its domestic economy, but has reduced its import demand for intermediate goods including from other emerging market and developing countries. This shift will create some headwind in the development pathways of these countries. To some observers, the "Made in China" campaign looks like import substitution, but it is smart import substitution in the sense that China does not just try to erect protectionist walls to shelter inferior producers at home—like India has done with its automobile industry—but strives to move up the value chain by capturing high-end value added for the domestic economy. In this context, China's model going forward seems to be Germany as a producer and exporter of high-quality capital and consumer goods, instead of just being the world's factory of mass consumer goods.

DOMESTIC CIRCULATION

Domestic circulation means relying more on domestic activities, especially private consumption, to drive the economy. Specifically, China aims to enhance domestic supply chains, promote indigenous innovations, and strengthen its "military-civil fusion" (MCF) strategy, all to increase and improve the quality of domestically driven growth. Improving

domestic supply chains implies reducing China's dependence on foreign imports, especially in critical areas such as food, energy, and advanced technologies. To enhance food security, China has diversified the sources of its imports away from the United States (despite commitments to purchase in the phase one deal) to other countries such as Brazil and Argentina. To lessen its need to import fossil fuels and address its serious air pollution problems, it has pushed forward in developing renewable and clean energy. At present, China is already leading the world in generating electricity using renewable energy sources, which account for 26 percent of its electricity generation compared with 17 percent in the United States, the second-ranked country.⁴⁴

Finally, decreasing reliance on foreign technologies is important to reduce the risk of foreign disruptions to China's efforts to build out the infrastructure for a digital and hightech economy-including for 5G connections and usage, Al, quantum computing, new energy, electric vehicles and charging stations, new materials, and digital commerce and e-payments, including the soon-to-be-launched digital yuan (called Digital Currency Electronic Payment, or DCEP). This goal will be buttressed by plans to promote indigenous innovation.45 Several long-term plans have been launched to mobilize resources—including the \$1.4 trillion five-year digital infrastructure program—to invest in advanced technologies.⁴⁶ Equally important for this high-tech push is the promulgation of the "China Standards 2035" plan to develop technological standards and wage a coordinated campaign to get them adopted as global standards by international standard-setting bodies.⁴⁷ This would facilitate the development of Chinese technologies and help Chinese high-tech companies compete for leading positions in international markets. Underpinning all these steps is the fact that China's R&D expenditures have risen significantly in the past decade to around 2.2 percent of GDP, or \$468 billion in absolute terms, second only to the United States at 2.8 percent of GDP, or \$582 billion—and China aims to close the gap in the foreseeable future.48

⁴² Amanda Lee, "'Made in China 2025' 2.0? Beijing Aiming to Cut Reliance on Key Imports," South China Morning Post, February 16, 2020, https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/3046199/china-bracing-us-tech-war-plan-cut-reliance-imports-key.

⁴³ Alicia Garcia Hererro, "China and the Transformation of Value Chains," Bruegel, November 2019, https://www.bruegel.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/ Presentation-by-Alicia-Garcia-Herrero.pdf.

^{44 &}quot;Renewable Energy in China," Wikipedia, February 28, 2021, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Renewable_energy_in_China.

⁴⁵ Hung Tran, "Can China's Digital Yuan Really Challenge the Dollar?" New Atlanticist blog, Atlantic Council, December 1, 2020, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/can-chinas-digital-yuan-really-challenge-the-dollar/.

⁴⁶ Dorcas Wong, "What Is China's New Infrastructure Plan and Will It Benefit Tech Investors?" *China Briefing News*, August 10, 2020, https://www.china-briefing.com/news/how-foreign-technology-investors-benefit-from-chinas-new-infrastructure-plan/.

⁴⁷ Guest Blogger for Net Politics, "China Standards 2035 and the Plan for World Domination—Don't Believe China's Hype," Council on Foreign Relations, June 3, 2020, https://www.cfr.org/blog/china-standards-2035-and-plan-world-domination-dont-believe-chinas-hype.

⁴⁸ Dennis Normile, "China Again Boosts R&D Spending by More than 10%," *Science* Magazine, August 28, 2020, https://www.sciencemag.org/news/2020/08/china-again-boosts-rd-spending-more-10.

Furthermore, since the new technologies are amenable to dual uses, China will try to better implement its MCF policy to promote the sharing of technologies and talents between the military and civilian sectors, thus stimulating both economic development and military modernization.⁴⁹ Reflecting the importance of this initiative, the Communist Party of China (CPC) has established a national Military-Civil Fusion Commission, chaired by President Xi Jinping himself. More concretely, since 2015, about thirty-five investment funds totaling \$68.5 billion have been launched to invest in MCF-related companies.50 Some observers have viewed China's MCF policy as an attempt to imitate the successful US defense production ecosystem built around the collaboration between the Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency, private companies, universities, and research institutions—which has been responsible for transformative innovations with widespread commercial applications such as integrated circuits, the Global Positioning System (GPS), and the internet. Nevertheless, China's MCF policy has triggered US efforts to better control the export of military and dual-use technologies and products.

CORPORATE REFORM WITH CHINESE CHARACTERISTICS

Underpinning the domestic circulation element is the ongoing emphasis on corporate reform—not to become more like companies in the West but to make state-owned enterprises "stronger, bigger and better" with the goal of becoming more productive.⁵¹ Indeed, Xi has taken this concept of reform further, by ushering in a new development paradigm—featuring enhanced "blending of the public and the private, market and planning," for example, by integrating CPC cells in public and private firms and shifting the exercise of public ownership of

companies from "managing enterprises" to "managing capital" through a series of government guidance investment funds.⁵² Experiences show that China's state capitalism is good at mobilizing vast resources to build infrastructure, but it is too early to say if Xi's doubling down on that model can deal with the enormous complexity and required timely responsiveness inherent in steering a modern economy.

More generally though, it is important to realize that it is simplistic and misleading to view Xi's centralization of power as a reversal of his predecessors' emphasis on promarket reforms, in the way many observers in the West have interpreted it. In that narrative, those reforms were responsible for China's phenomenal growth over the past four decades, while Xi's policies represent a backward move to the Marxist-Leninist control and central planning of the past, thus dooming the country to poor economic performance, if not failure. The reality is that the CPC from Deng Xiaoping to Xi Jinping has always used the same playbook: build a "socialist market economy" with political control where necessary, and market mechanism where useful.53 This is something that the former Soviet Union never got the hang of, but China has implemented the strategy pretty well so far. The only difference among successive Chinese leaders has been in terms of degree, or where precisely the line has been drawn between the "necessary" and the "useful." Clearly Xi Jinping has moved the needle toward more political control, which has been made more pervasive and effective by the digital revolution (beyond the dreams of Mao Tse-tung), but market mechanism is still being maintained—most conspicuously in the market for high-tech venture capital funding, as pointed out by wellknown venture capitalist Lee Kai Fu. According to Lee, China has caught up with the United States in Al thanks to its ability to harvest big data and maintain "an entrepreneur ecosystem."54

⁴⁹ Elsa B. Kania and Lorand Laskai, "Myths and Realities of China's Military-Civil Fusion Strategy," Center for a New American Security, January 28, 2021, https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/myths-and-realities-of-chinas-military-civil-fusion-strategy.

⁵⁰ US Department of State, "Military-Civil Fusion and the People's Republic of China," n.d., https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/What-is-MCF-One-Pager.pdf.

⁵¹ Xinhua, "Xi Calls for Furthering SOE Reform," China Daily, October 18, 2017, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2017-10/18/content_33403609.htm.

⁵² Jude Blanchette, "From 'China Inc.' to 'CCP Inc.': A New Paradigm for Chinese State Capitalism," China Leadership Monitor, December 1, 2020, https://www.prcleader.org/blanchette.

⁵³ Amitendu Palit, "Revisiting Deng and the Socialist Market Economy," *China Daily*, August 20, 2014, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/opinion/2014-08/20/content_18455806.htm.

⁵⁴ Rich Karlgaard, "China Has Caught Up to U.S. in Al, Says Al Expert Kai-Fu Lee," Forbes, November 12, 2020, https://www.forbes.com/sites/richkarlgaard/2020/11/12/china-has-caught-up-to-us-in-ai-says-ai-expert-kai-fu-lee/?sh=10fcb0bb6331.



Foreigners are seen on a float featuring China Railway Express containers of the Belt and Road Initiative during the parade marking the 70th founding anniversary of People's Republic of China, on its National Day in Beijing, China October 1, 2019. REUTERS/Jason Lee

III. CONCLUSION AND OUTLOOK

On balance, Biden's prioritized emphasis on making investments in physical and human infrastructure (including affordable healthcare for all citizens, education reforms, and vocational training that can effectively prepare most workers who do not have a college degree for the jobs of the future) is the right approach to deal with the various crises facing the United States. However, this is a defensive posture as the country struggles to repair the damages done to its economy and society by the combination of globalization, technological changes, the Covid-19 pandemic, and years of inadequate public investment in infrastructure. Moreover, given the rampant partisanship exhibited in the US Congress, it will take time for any remedial programs to get enacted, and even longer for those programs to bear fruit. During this period, the United States will be inward-looking and likely not be in a position to mobilize popular enthusiasm and resources for any grand international gestures—for example, offering developing countries a more than \$60 billion credit limit from the recently reconstituted US International Development Finance Corporation to compete with the promises of China's Belt and Road Initiative, which has invested about \$575 billion in participating countries with more to come.⁵⁵

In comparison, China's dual circulation strategy is based on past progress, but entails significant implementation risks given its ambitious goals. It aspires to prepare China for the digital and high-tech economy, reducing its vulnerability to foreign pressures by trying to reshape the modality of international interactions to suit and benefit its endeavors. It will aim to do this by consolidating and enhancing its influences in existing international organizations such as the United Nations and its affiliated organizations, such as the WTO and World Health Organization, as well as developing new international institutions where it plays the key role, such as the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, the BRI Forum, and the Forum on China-Africa Cooperation. This will have a substantial impact

Daniel F. Runde, Romina Bandura, and Janina Staughn, "How Can the U.S. International Development Finance Corporation Effectively Source Deals?" Center for Strategic and International Studies, October 16, 2020, https://www.csis.org/analysis/how-can-us-international-development-finance-corporation-effectively-source-deals; World Bank Group, *Belt and Road Economics: Opportunities and Risks of Transport Corridors*, 2019, https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/31878/9781464813924.pdf?sequence=7&isAllowed=y.

on the course of international relations in the years to come, including by inciting pushback from other major countries.

Generally speaking, the chosen strategies seem appropriate for the challenges and circumstances each country finds itself in, seen from the perspective of each. The economies of the United States and China will recover in the year ahead, outperforming other major countries over 2020-2021 according to the IMF, but owing to different reasons: massive fiscal stimulus in the United States and early control of Covid-19 and resumption of almost normal economic activities in China.56 This is a window of opportunity for the two countries to roll out their respective strategies. However, it remains to be seen how well they will implement them in an environment filled with tension and downside risks. The progress (or lack thereof) in implementation will determine whether they can succeed in tackling the challenges facing them. Interestingly enough, several of the challenges are common to both: aging populations and declines in labor force growth (with China's demographics deteriorating at a faster pace than those in the United States), high levels of indebtedness (with high and rising public debt relative to GDP in the United States and corporate debt in China), sustained declines in productivity growth (albeit from a higher level in China), and widening inequality in income and wealth distribution (the Gini coefficient of income distribution in China is 0.465, not far off from 0.48 for the United States).57

While the jury is still out on the effectiveness of either strategy, one thing is already clear: The difficult tasks of the United States and China have been made much more so by the bifurcation of the global economy into two competing ecosystems, driven by the mutually reinforcing effects of their strategies-selective decoupling/reshoring and dual circulation. As the division deepens, the global economy will incur increasing costs of doing business and become less efficient. Its potential growth rate risks falling below the World Bank's estimate—made after the Covid-19 pandemic began—of 1.7 percent for the next ten years, a downgrading of its estimate of 2.4 percent made in 2019.58 Slowing growth is quite harmful in that it exacerbates the challenges facing many countries, making it more difficult to find solutions to them—particularly for low-income developing countries. The costs of strategic competition and the resulting division are already here and will continue to increase going forward.

Hung Tran is a nonresident senior fellow at the Atlantic Council, former executive managing director at the Institute of International Finance, and former deputy director at the International Monetary Fund.

International Monetary Fund, "World Economic Outlook Update," January 2021, https://www.imf.org/-/media/Files/Publications/WEO/2021/Update/January/ English/text.ashx.

⁵⁷ C. Textor, "China: Gini Coefficient 2017," Statista, January 11, 2021, https://www.statista.com/statistics/250400/inequality-of-income-distribution-in-china-based-on-the-gini-index/; C. Textor, "Gini Index: Inequality of Income Distribution in China from 2004 to 2019," Statista, January 11, 2021, https://www.statista.com/statistics/250400/inequality-of-income-distribution-in-china-based-on-the-gini-index/.

⁵⁸ World Bank Group, Global Economic Prospects: January 2021, 2021, https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/34710/9781464816123.pdf.

Atlantic Council Board of Directors

PRESIDENT AND CEO

*Frederick Kempe

EXECUTIVE VICE CHAIRS

*Adrienne Arsht
*Stephen J. Hadley

VICE CHAIRS

*Robert J. Abernethy
*Richard W. Edelman
*C. Boyden Gray
*Alexander V. Mirtchev
*John J. Studzinski

TREASURER

*George Lund

DIRECTORS Stéphane Abrial **Todd Achilles** *Peter Ackerman Timothy D. Adams *Michael Andersson David D. Aufhauser Colleen Bell *Rafic A. Bizri *Linden P. Blue Philip M. Breedlove Myron Brilliant *Esther Brimmer R. Nicholas Burns *Richard R. Burt Michael Calvev Teresa Carlson James E. Cartwright John E. Chapoton Ahmed Charai Melanie Chen Michael Chertoff *George Chopivsky Wesley K. Clark *Helima Croft

Ralph D. Crosbv. Jr.

*Ankit N. Desai

Dario Deste *Paula J. Dobriansky Joseph F. Dunford, Jr. Thomas J. Egan, Jr. Stuart E. Eizenstat Thomas R. Eldridge *Alan H. Fleischmann Jendayi E. Frazer Courtney Geduldig Thomas H. Glocer John B. Goodman *Sherri W. Goodman Murathan Günal Amir A. Handjani Katie Harbath Frank Haun Michael V. Hayden Amos Hochstein

Katie Harbath
Frank Haun
Michael V. Hayden
Amos Hochstein
*Karl V. Hopkins
Andrew Hove
Mary L. Howell
Ian Ihnatowycz
Wolfgang F. Ischinger
Deborah Lee James
Joia M. Johnson
*Maria Pica Karp
Andre Kelleners
Astri Kimball Van Dyke
Henry A. Kissinger
*C. Jeffrey Knittel

Franklin D. Kramer Laura Lane Jan M. Lodal Douglas Lute Jane Holl Lute William J. Lynn Mark Machin Mian M. Mansha Marco Margheri Chris Marlin William Marron Neil Masterson Gerardo Mato Timothy McBride Erin McGrain John M. McHugh

H.R. McMaster Eric D.K. Melby *Judith A. Miller Dariusz Mioduski *Michael J. Morell *Richard Morningstar Dambisa F. Moyo Virginia A. Mulberger Mary Claire Murphy Edward J. Newberry Thomas R. Nides Franco Nuschese Joseph S. Nye Ahmet M. Ören Sally A. Painter Ana I. Palacio

*Kostas Pantazopoulos Alan Pellegrini David H. Petraeus W. DeVier Pierson

Lisa Pollina

Daniel B. Poneman

*Dina H. Powell McCormick

Robert Rangel
Thomas J. Ridge
Lawrence Di Rita
Michael J. Rogers
Charles O. Rossotti
Harry Sachinis

C. Michael Scaparrotti Rajiv Shah

Wendy Sherman Kris Singh

Walter Slocombe Christopher Smith James G. Stavridis

Michael S. Steele Richard J.A. Steele

Mary Streett

*Frances M. Townsend

Clyde C. Tuggle Melanne Verveer Charles F. Wald Michael F. Walsh Gine Wang-Reese Ronald Weiser Olin Wethington Maciej Witucki Neal S. Wolin *Jenny Wood Guang Yang Mary C. Yates Dov S. Zakheim

HONORARY DIRECTORS

James A. Baker, III
Ashton B. Carter
Robert M. Gates
James N. Mattis
Michael G. Mullen
Leon E. Panetta
William J. Perry
Colin L. Powell
Condoleezza Rice
Horst Teltschik
John W. Warner
William H. Webster

*Executive Committee Members

List as of March 15, 2021



The Atlantic Council is a nonpartisan organization that promotes constructive US leadership and engagement in international affairs based on the central role of the Atlantic community in meeting today's global challenges.

© 2021 The Atlantic Council of the United States. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Atlantic Council, except in the case of brief quotations in news articles, critical articles, or reviews. Please direct inquiries to:

Atlantic Council

1030 15th Street, NW, 12th Floor, Washington, DC 20005

(202) 463-7226, www.AtlanticCouncil.org